If You Owe Money from a Previous Address: 
Electric and Gas- Cromwell Waivers
From:  https://www.masslegalhelp.org/housing/legal-tactics1/chapter6-utilities.pdf 
If you owe an electric or gas company money from a previous address, the company may say that it will not set up an account at your new address unless you pay the full amount owed (the arrearage) or arrange a payment plan satisfactory to the company. The companies often require payment of at least half the arrearage up-front, and sometimes much more than half. However, if you never failed to pay two or more bills in a row at your prior address, you have a legal right to set up a new account so long as you agree to pay off the total amount owed within three months.
If you did go two or more months at your prior address without paying your bill, the company may still have to set up a new account for you as long as you do the following:

1. Agree that the company may add the arrearage from your old address to your new account,

2. Set up a reasonable payment plan to pay it off, and

3. Give the company permission to terminate your new account if you fail to keep to the payment plan.

To make this agreement and set up a new account, ask to sign a "Cromwell Waiver." This is a document that gives the electric or gas company the permission to add the old arrearage to your new account and to terminate your new account if you do not pay it off, which the company would not otherwise be able to do. You should only sign a Cromwell Waiver if you have an old arrearage that is causing the utility company to deny you service at your new address.

Once you sign the Cromwell Waiver, you need to set up a payment plan. The company must agree to a payment plan that is reasonable, taking your income level into consideration. For tips on setting up a plan, see the section in this chapter on Getting Help Paying Your Bills (http://www.masslegalhelp.org/chapter-6-utilities).  Make sure that the plan is realistic so that you can keep to the agreement.

If you qualify for a special protection, you should tell this to the utility company. See the section in this chapter on Special Protections Against Shutoffs. If the gas or electric company refuses to let you sign a Cromwell Waiver and set up a reasonable payment plan to dispose of your old arrearage, call the Department of Public Utilities consumer line for assistance:  800-392-6066 Outside of Boston, or 617-305-3531 in the Boston area.
-Adapted from: Chapter 6:  Utilities; Legal Tactics: Tenants' Rights in Massachusetts, Seventh Edition, July 2008,  http://www.masslegalhelp.org/chapter-6-utilities 
